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The meeting was called to order at 10.50 a.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 103: PROGRAMME BUDGET FOR THE BIENNIUM 1982-1983 (continued) 

Administrative and financial implications of draft resolution A(37/L.l3/Rev.l 
concerning agenda item 28 (Third United Nations Conference on the Law of the Sea) 
(A/37/7/Add.lO; A/C.5/37/58/Rev.l) 

1. Mr. MSELLE (Chairman of the Advisory Committee on Administrative and Budgetary 
Questions) said that the Advisory Committee had considered the Secretary-General's 
statement in document A/C.5/37/58/Rev.l in the light of document A/37/561 and the 
information provided orally by the representative of the Secretary-General. 

2. Those documents gave a broad definition of the responsibilities entrusted to 
the Secretary-General under the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea: 
in addition to his role as a depositary, the functions included reporting, 
information and the provision of services to the Preparatory Commission. That was 
why the Secretary-General had proposed the immediate creation, on an established 
basis, of an Office for Law of the Sea Affairs. The Secretary-General was therefore 
requesting a gross amount of $3,585,300, or $3,112,400 net, in order to finance 
activities other than conference servicing in 1983. The related net conference 
servicing costs, calculated on a full cost basis, were estimated at $1,596,100. 
Those costs were broken down in the table in paragraph 3 of document A/37/7/Add.lO. 

3. The Advisory Committee had not rejected outright the proposal to establish a 
new office. However, it had not recommended that the Assembly at the current 
session should take a decision on the necessary resources for the establishment of 
the office or should discuss even the question of its establishment. The Advisory 
Committee's proposal, it must be emphasized, was not a final rejection of the 
proposed office. However, for the reasons given in paragraphs 6 and 7 of its 
report, the Committee had not found the documents and oral information provided to 
it sufficiently convincing to be able to make a final recommendation at the current 
session concerning the proposed office. 

4. The Advisory Committee believed that setting up a new office was an important 
proposal which affected the structure of the Secretariat, and that such a proposal 
should be considered by the Fifth Committee, not in undue haste as was currently 
the case, owing to the need to comply with certain deadlines, but in an atmosphere 
of calm. 

5. Accordingly, the Advisory Committee recommended that the question of setting 
up a new office should be considered at the thirty-eighth session on the basis of a 
report by the Secretary-General, who would take into consideration the Committee's 
comments in document A/37/7/Add.lO. Pending the General Assembly's decision in the 
light of that report, the Committee recommended that staffing resources for the 
secretariat of the United Nations Conference on the Law of the Sea should continue 
to be provided on a temporary basis for another year and that any additional 
resources and staff required immediately, primarily to service the Preparatory 

I .. . 



A/C.5/37/SR.52 
English 
Page 3 

(Mr. Mselle) 

Commission, should be approved. The table in paragraph 10 of the Advisory 
Committee's report reflected the Secretariat's views concerning the distribution of 
the existing and new posts proposed. 

6. The Advisory Committee's comments on staffing were given in paragraphs 11 
to 15 of the report and its recommendations were clearly set out in paragraphs 13 
and 15. Paragraphs 17 and 18 contained the Advisory Committee's recommendations on 
operating costs. The Advisory Committee discussed the requirements for servicing 
the Preparatory Commission in paragraphs 19 and 20. It accepted the Secretary
General's estimates, subject to the slight modification indicated in paragraph 20. 

7. In brief, the Advisory Committee recommended an additional appropriation of 
$2,728,500 under section 2. Additional requirements in the amount of $428,400 
would arise under section 31, to be offset by an increase in the same amount under 
income section 1. Conference-servicing requirements of $1,596,100 would be 
considered in the context of the consolidated statement of conference-servicing 
requirements for 1983. 

8. Mr. ZULETA ~Special Representative of the Secretary-General) said that the 
Secretary-General had taken note of the report of the Advisory Committee contained 
in document A/37/7/Add.lO and understood that the resources to be made available to 
him under paragraphs 13 to 18 of that report should be used as indicated in 
paragraph 7 of draft resolution A/37/13/Rev.l. The Secretary-General accordingly 
intended to use them as flexibly as possible to discharge his responsibilities 
towards the international community and ensure that the staffing needs of the 
Preparatory Commission were fully met in accordance with its programme of work and 
the manner in which it chose to discharge its functions. The Secretary-General was 
already arranging to provide services for the first meeting of the Preparatory 
Commission, as indicated in document A/C.S/37/58/Rev.l. 

9. Mr. PEDERSEN (Canada) expressed dissatisfaction with the hasty manner in which 
the matter had been brought before the Committee. The report of the Advisory 
Committee, in particular, required more detailed consideration and discussion. 

10. The background documentation also left something to be desired: first, no 
clear distinction was drawn between activities that needed to begin immediately and 
those that should await the ratification and entry into force of the Convention. 
Secondly, the documentation did not make it clear what effect the entry into force 
of the Convention would have on Secretariat services already working on related 
activities. 

11. His delegation considered that certain activities for which resources had been 
requested, particularly in New York, could be carried out with the resources 
already available to the Secretariat and that some of the resources requested would 
not even be needed until the Convention had been ratified, which would not be for 
several years. 
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12. His delegation agreed with the Advisory Committee that the establishment of a 
permanent office was premature and that the best solution would be to maintain, on 
a temporary basis, posts in the secretariat of the Conference. His delegation was, 
however, fully aware of the technical nature of the Preparatory Commission's work 
and of the need to provide it with resources to carry out that work. In that 
regard he trusted that the resources to be allocated to Jamaica would be sufficient 
to limit the need for consultants. 

13. Mr. MERIEUX (France) and Mr. CROM (Netherlands) expressed surprise at the 
haste with which the Committee was considering the question, and requested that any 
decision should be postponed to the next meeting at least. 

14. Mrs. ESPINOSA de LOPEZ (Colombia) said that her delegation, a sponsor of draft 
resolution A/37/L.l3/Rev.l, was surprised that several paragraphs in the Advisory 
Committee's report touched on political matters, which were not within its 
competence. Firstly, the assertion that the reporting functions of the Secretary
General would become important only after the Convention had entered into force 
contradicted the seventh, ninth, tenth and eleventh preambular paragraphs of the 
draft resolution, and deprived the developing countries of the instrument whereby 
they could adapt their maritime policies to the new legal reg1me. Such an attitude 
could only benefit those countries which did not wish the Convention to enter into 
force. 

15. Still more serious, the Advisory Committee was undermining the foundations of 
the Convention when it suggested, in paragraph 7 of its report, that the role of 
the Secretary-General of the United Nations would depend on the role adopted by the 
Secretary-General of the International Sea-Bed Authority. 

lo. On the basis of such considerations, the erroneous conclusion had been reached 
that it was not necessary to establish within the Secretariat a service maintaining 
the coaceptual unity of the Convention, providing information for Governments and 
specialized agencies and offering indispensable assistance to all countries, 
particularly the developing countries, which might wish to benefit from the 
Convention. 

17. Her delegation wished a vote to be taken on the report of the 
Secretary-General. Alternatively, her delegation wished the Fifth Committee's 
report to state that approval of the financial implications of draft resolution 
A/37/L.l3/Rev.l did not imply any approval of paragraphs 5, 6, 7, 8 and 13 of the 
Advisory Committee's report. 

18. Mr. RATTRAY (Jamaica) said that it was clear from the Advisory Committee's 
report that considerable attention had been devoted to the need to ensure a certain 
level of efficiency and to determine priorities based on the needs of the 
Preparatory Commission. The Advisory Committee had recognized that those needs 
were pressing, in that the Preparatory Commission was to meet at the latest 90 days 
following the signing of the Convention by 50 States, namely in March 1983. With 
regard to the Preparatory Commission's work, the resolution relating to it clearly 
indicated the nature of the services to be provided and the skills required. 
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19. In view of the financial crisis of the Organization and the ~eed to consider 
the budgetary aspects of the matter while taking priorities into account, the 
question should be reconsidered at the next session of the General Assembly, when 
it would be possible to judge, on the basis of experience, the advisability of a 
permanent office. 

20. His delegation endorsed the Advisory Committee's report, which, in its 
opinion, had the right approach to those aspects of the question requiring 
immediate attention, in view of the current budgetary difficulties. 

21. Mr. YOACHAM (Chile) supported the proposal made by the representative of 
France, since it seemed to him that the Committee should thoroughly consider the 
recommendations of the Advisory Committee so that the Secretary-General could 
provide the Preparatory Commission with the necessary secretariat services. 

22. In that regard, he feared that the Secretary-General would not have enough 
resources to establish an information service on the law of the sea, which was of 
particular importance for the developing countries. In addition, the Advisory 
Committee's recommendation that approval should be denied for the nine posts 
requested for New York, since the volume of work did not seem to be large enough to 
justify the manning table proposed by the Secretary-General, would affect the means 
available to him. Finally, the respective spheres of competence of the Authority 
and the Office for Law of the Sea Affairs had not been defined clearly enough. On 
that point, paragraph 7 of the report of the Advisory Committee was not clear. 

23. Mr. KOH (Singapore) recalled that he had held, in his capacity as President of 
the Third United Nations Conference on the Law of the Sea and at the request of 
numerous delegations, consultations which had led to the drafting of the revised 
draft resolution A/37/L.l3/Rev.l. Those consultations had revealed that all 
delegations agreed on the following four assumptions. Firstly, the Convention and 
the resolutions relating to it entrusted certain functions to the Secretary-General. 
The relevant administrative and financial means should thus be placed at his 
disposal. Secondly, it was important to respect the dictates of economy and 
efficiency. Thirdly, it was important not to create obstacles which might prevent 
certain countries from becoming parties to the Convention. Fourthly, account 
should be taken of the world economic situation and prudence and seriousness should 
be demonstrated. 

24. Following those consultations, agreement had been reached on paragraphs 7 
and 8 of draft resolution A/37/L.l3/Rev.l, which had administrative and financial 
implications. Under paragraph 7, the General Assembly authorized the Secretary
General to assume the responsibilities entrusted to him under the Convention and 
the related resolutions and also approved the stationing of an adequate number of 
secretariat staff in Jamaica for the purpose of servicing the Preparatory 
Commission. During the consultations, certain delegations had said that the future 
Office for Law of the Sea Affairs should be provided with 35 posts at the 
Professional or higher level. Nevertheless he had convinced ti1em that, while that 
number could be justified, it was preferable, for political reasons, to maintain 
for the time being the staff of the secretariat of the Third United Nations 
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Conference on the Law of the Sea, namely 18 Professional posts, which should be 
enough for the Office. Those 18 posts would be kept at their current level. 

25. In addition, it would be necessary to second to Jamaica a number of staff to 
service the Preparatory Commission, in view of the needs arising from its functions 
and programme of work. That Commission, unlike other preparatory organs, would 
exercise, as part of its regulatory functions, executive functions with regard to 
preparatory investments. It should be recalled in that regard that the Conference 
had decided - in a major concession by the developing countries - that States which 
had made preparatory investments would be granted by the Preparatory Commission an 
exploitation site and that they would have the right to choose another site within 
the Area which they would exploit on behalf of the Authority. It had been decided 
that it was for the Secretary-General, in providing substantive support services, 
to allocate the staff of the Office for Law of the Sea Affairs between New York and 
Jamaica, it being understood that his decisions would be equitable and that he 
could modify the allocation as need be. The Secretary-General was proposing that 
nine of the Office's Professionals should be stationed in Jamaica and that the 
other nine should be retained in New York. He was pleased to note that the 
Advisory Committee had approved the Secretary-General's request relating to those 
18 Professional posts. 

26. Under paragraph 8, the General Assembly would authorize the Secretary-General 
to convene the Preparatory Commission and to provide it with the services required 
to enable it to perform its functions adequately and expeditiously. In that 
regard, he stressed that delegations had demonstrated their concern for economy. 
While the secretariat of the Conference had initially anticipated that the 
Preparatory Commission would meet for 16 weeks and its Working Groups - should they 
be established - for four weeks, they had recognized that such a programme was too 
ambitious and onerous and had decided that the first session of the Preparatory 
Commission, to be held in March 1983, would last only four weeks, with a possible 
extension of two weeks, and that the number of Working Groups would be limited 
to four. In addition, it would be desirable for those Working Groups to meet 
concurrently. The venue for the Working Groups would be determined by the 
Preparatory Commission. The Advisory Committee had approved the Secretary
General's request relating to the session of the Preparatory Commission. 

27. In paragraph 6 of its report, the Advisory Committee stated that the 
information submitted by the Secretary-General did not establish a clear enough 
distinction between the functions which the Secretary-General should carry out 
immediately and those which must await the ratification and entry into force of 
the Convention. That criticism was unfounded because, while some of the functions 
assigned to th~ Secretary-General were the usual ones such as the depositary or 
administrative functions, some others broke new ground, as did for instance 
the reporting functions, the receipt of the charts and lists of geographical 
co-ordinates to be submitted by coastal States, and the advisory services to be 
provided under the new legal regime. It was therefore difficult to determine 
precisely when those new functions would have to be carried out. 

28. In conclusion, he urged delegations most strongly not to reopen the substantive 
debate in the Committee but to accept the recommendations of the Advisory Committee. 
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29. Mr. SHAHANKARI (Jordan) observed that the Committee was not competent to pass 
judgement on the substance of draft resolution A/C.5/37/L.l3/Rev.l. He urged the 
Committee to take prompt action based on the recommendations of the Advisory 
Committee. 

30. Mr. 'roNEY (saint Vincent and the Grenadines) and Mr. El HASSAN (Sudan) 
endorsed the comments made by the representatives of Jamaica and Singapore and 
supported the recommendations of the Advisory Committee without reservations. 

31. Mr. MSELLE (Chairman of the Advisory Committee on Administrative and Budgetary 
Questions), replying to a question from Mr. TOMMO MONTHE (united Republic of 
Cameroon), said that, as was stated in paragraph 2 of the Advisory Committee's 
report (A/37/7/Add.lO), the members of the Committee had exchanged views with the 
representatives of the Secretary-General and had observed that much of the 
information provided by them corresponded to material contained in the 
Secretary-General's original statement (A/C.5/37/58). 

32. In the light of the exchange of views, the Advisory Committee had decided to 
include in its report the staffing table appearing in paragraph 10. As was clear 
from the table, 5 Professional staff would be assigned to secretariat services for 
the Preparatory Commission in Jamaica. The footnote to the table indicated that 
the total number of Professional staff scheduled for assignment to Jamaica was 9. 
That figure corresponded exactly with the information provided by the Secretary
General in paragraph 26 of the revised version of his statement of administrative 
and financial implications (A/C.5/37/58/Rev.l) and footnote (a) of the table in 
paragraph 28 of the same statement. 

33. After a procedural debate in which Mr. PEDERSEN (Canada), Mr. OKEYO (Kenya), 
Mr. LAHLOU (Morocco) , Mr. JESUS (Cape Verde) , Mr. WILLIAMS (Panama) , Mr. MERIEUX 
(France) and Mr. PIRSON (Belgium) participated, Mr. KOROMA (Sierra Leone), speaking 
on a point of order, proposed that the debate should be suspended and resumed at 
the next meeting. 

34. The CHAIRMAN suggested that the Committee should postpone further 
consideration of the item until the 53rd meeting, on the understanding it would 
take up that item first. 

35. It was so decided. 

Second WOrld Conference to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination 

36. Mr. GARRIDO (Philippines) said that he wished to confirm the fact that, 
contrary to a report that had appeared recently in a press release, the Government 
of the Philippines was maintaining its offer to host the Second World Conference to 
Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination, on condition that the General Assembly 
approved the cost-sharing formula recommended by the Third Committee in draft 
resolution A/C.3/37/L.4. 
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AGENDA ITEM 106: ADMINISTRATIVE AND BUDGETARY Co-ORDINATION OF THE UNITED NATIONS 
WITH THE SPECIALIZED AGENCIES AND THE INTERNATIONAL ATOMIC ENERGY AGENCY (continued) 

(b) IMPACT OF INFLATION AND ~10NETARY INSTABILITY ON THE REGULAR BUDGBT OF THE 
UNITED NATIONS (A/C.S/37/39) A/C.5/37/L.31) 

37. Mr. KELLER (United States of America) said that the report of the Secretary
General on the impact of inflation (A/C.S/37/39) did not fully meet the request 
made in General Assembly resolution 36/230 since it covered only staff costs. 
It did, however, show clearly how inflation had driven up those costs in New York, 
Geneva and Vienna. The United States, which would fully support measures that 
helped the United Nations to identify and solve operating or budgetary problems 
caused or worsened by inflation, had some suggestions to make on the question. 

38. To begin with, major items of expenditure should as far as possible be costed 
individually at anticipated actual costs. Appropriate indices other than the 
consumer price index should be used. The cost of capital equipment, even when on a 
replacement schedule, should be scrutinized with particular care. Certain 
continuing elements of expenditure such as the repayment of loans were fixed in 
nominal terms and should not be included in base calculations. Inflation rate 
assumptions should be based on realistic forecasts by such bodies as IMF and OECD. 
The real salary increases of Professional staff should not be included in the budget 
unless they had already been approved but the anticipated cost-of-living 
adjustments, allowing for the impact of the post-adjustment mechanism, should be 
included. Salary estimates should be based on standard rates. Lastly, allowance 
should be made for the fact that annual inflation rates did not fully apply to 
expenditures made before the end of the year in question. The United Nations 
should, in sum, plan, forecast and control its expenditures to deal more effectively 
with inflation. 

39. Referring to draft resolution A/C.5/37/L.31, sponsored by a number of 
delegations, he observed that it failed to acknowledge that much of the expenditure 
of the United Nations system was in developing countries and that inflation and 
monetary instability strained budgets in those countries as well. 

40. He could not but admire tl;e persistence of the Cuban delegation in putting 
forward the same draft resolution year after year. In 1973, 1974 and 1975, the 
Cuban proposals had been rejected. In 1981, however, the Committee had accepted 
the Cuban delegation's call for a study. 

41. The economic rationale for the second and third preambular paragraphs and for 
paragraph 2 of the draft resolution currently before the Committee was simply 
erroneous. Inflation and currency fluctuations resulted from many interactions 
within the world economy. It was simply not possible to isolate a single cause or 
to place the onus on one group of countries. It would be remembered how current it 
had been, some years earlier, to accuse the oil-producing countries of causing 
inflation and a business slow-down because oil prices had increased fifteenfold 
in 10 years. Some countries had in fact enjoyed a-substantial net gain from 
inflationary increases in the prices of their raw material exports. Inflation 
was widespread in its origins, and its effects were quite diverse. 
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42. Paragraph 3 of the draft resolution was unacceptable because of its lack of 
precision and its interjection of considerations better left to the Committee on 
Contributions. It also sought to assign "responsibility" for inflation by the 
pro-rating of costs. 

43. Mr. GRODSKY (Uhion of Soviet Socialist Republics) expressed regret that the 
Secretary-General's report on the impact of inflation and monetary instability on 
the regular budget of the United Nations (A/C.S/37/39) was incomplete and 
superficial. Moreover, it contained no response to the proposal set forth in 
General Assembly resolution 36/230 concerning a new procedure that would help meet 
the additional costs caused by inflation and monetary instability. 

44. It was obvious that not all Member States were responsible for such costs when 
they arose in the Western developed countries where the United Nations 
organizations had their headquarters. The expenditure incurred should be offset by 
savings, intrabudgetary adjustments and the voluntary contributions of the 
countries primarily responsible for those costs. 

45. Account should also be taken of the fact that the Western developed countries 
where the united Nations organizations had their headquarters obtained financial 
advantages from them. That point had not been mentioned in the Secretary-General's 
report. 

46. The draft resolution submitted by Cuba, among other countries, had the merit 
of providing an accurate analysis of the current situation and filling in the gaps 
in the Secretary-General's report. His delegation therefore fully supported draft 
resolution A/C.5/37/L.31 and would vote in favour of it. 

47. Mr. FONTAINE ORTIZ (Cuba) announced that Guinea-Bissau had joined the sponsors 
of draft resolution A/C.5/37/L.31 and informed the representative of the United 
states that that draft resolution was sponsored by some 10 delegations. 

48. Contrary to certain allegations, in 1973, 1974 and 1975, the Fifth Committee 
had not rejected the draft resolutions submitted by cuba on the question, for the 
simple reason that they had been withdrawn by their sponsors. 

49. Everyone knew that inflation was a general phenomenon affecting the developing 
and developed countries alike) that was why the draft resolution referred only to 
the developed countries in which the United Nations made its expenditure. 
Provisions similar to the preambular part of the proposed draft resolution had 
already been adopted the preceding year. 

so. Mr. KEMAL (Pakistan) said that the Committee had been concerned with the 
problem of inflation and monetary instability for nearly 10 years and that a 
working group had even been established to propose solutions. While his delegation 
undertood the concerns highlighted by the sponsors of draft resolution 
A/C.5/37/L.31, it believed that some of the elements were open to question. 
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51. First of all, expenditure by the United Nations and the related agencies was a 
collective responsibility. Secondly, there was already a procedure for taking the 
impact of inflation into account in forecasts of expenditure, and Member States had 
had the opportunity to express their opinions during the consideration of the 
proposed programme budgeti the programme budget approved had been supported by most 
Member States, including the developing countries. 

52. The apportionment of the Organization's expenses was the responsibility of the 
Committee on Contributions, which worked out the scale of assessments by applying 
coefficients to correct various parameters, including inflation. It was therefore 
unnecessary to establish an additional procedure to help meet the losses caused by 
inflation and monetary instability, as was sought by the fourth preambular paragraph. 

53. Paragraph 3, in which the Secretary-General was requested to formulate 
proposals designed to permit the cost of inflation to be distributed more 
appropriately, also encroached on the mandate of the committee on Contributions. 
That paragraph should therefore be deleted. 

54. Mr. KRISTIANSEN (Denmark), speaking on behalf of the ten States members of the 
European Economic Community, said that according to the sponsors of draft resolution 
A/C.5/37/L.31, the developed countries alone were responsible for the complex world 
phenomen9n of inflation, and it was for them to compensate the other Member States. 
In its past decisions, the Committee had shown it was not taken in by draft 
resolutions inspired by political rather than economic considerations. It should 
set an example by being careful not to institute studies the results of which would 
be of marginal utility. 

55. Mr. FONTAINE ORTIZ (Cuba) thanked the Pakistan delegation for its constructive 
remarks. With regard to the fourth preambular paragraph, he reminded the Committee 
that a draft resolution almost identical to that before it had been adopted by a 
substantial majority the preceding year. He could therefore not accept the proposed 
amendment. 

56. The aim of paragraph 3 was simply to request the Secretary-General to undertake 
a study in which additional criteria, procedures and guidelines would be proposed, 
and subsequently considered by the Fifth Committee. 

57. Replying to the representative of Denmark, he pointed out that inflation was 
not a marginal question but on the contrary was of the greatest importance and 
concerned the developing countries in particular. It would therefore not be a 
waste of resources to conduct a study on that subject. 

58. Mr. GARRIDO (Philippines) proposed that, in order to reconcile the various 
views, paragraph 3 should terminate with the words "in the budget process". 

59. The CHAIRMAN suggested that interested delegations should consult in order to 
agree on a modified text before the Committee continued its consideration of draft 
resolution A/C.5/37/L.31. 

The meeting rose at 1.10 p.m. 


